

Responding to shocks 10 lessons for government

Alex Thomas and Rhys Clyne

Summary

The past year has tested the UK government as rarely before, as it responded to the Covid-19 pandemic with a system already strained by Brexit. The country is now marking the anniversary of the first national lockdown and, thanks to the successful vaccine rollout, the mood is changing. Ministers and their advisers are beginning to think about life after the acute stage of the crisis.

The pandemic and, before that, Brexit have exposed strengths and weaknesses in the British state. Now is a good time to start to record insights from this recent history. This paper sets out 10 lessons distilled from interviews with politicians and public servants with recent first-hand experience of UK government.

ISTITUTE

Introduction

The people working in and around government over the course of the Covid-19 pandemic, and those who have experienced the inner workings of the UK's departure from the EU over the past five years, have seen the state tested as rarely before as it responded to these systemic shocks. They have gained insights into what works, what does not, and what needs to change to make government more effective in the future.

This paper begins to record their insights while they are fresh in their minds. It draws on interviews with politicians from different parties, civil servants and experts from central, devolved and local government.

The paper sets out 10 lessons identified from the interviews. We reflect on what can be learnt from successful aspects of the UK's response to the two system-wide shocks, as well as identifying new and pre-existing government weaknesses that have been exposed. We have grouped the lessons into three broad areas:

- 1. Anticipating shocks: risk analysis and preparedness
- 2. The mechanics of government: policy, operations and communication
- 3. Checks and balances: accountability, propriety and effective scrutiny

This exercise in learning lessons is not comprehensive. Rather, it gives a snapshot of the strengths and weaknesses of government in the UK, especially when placed under strain.

Anticipating shocks: risk analysis and preparedness

Lesson 1: the UK has a fair understanding of many of the top risks it faces, but the government does not do enough to manage them

The UK's National Risk Register is an effective way of identifying some of the major risks facing the country and analysing the potential impact they could have if realised.¹ Of course, no list or ranking of risks will be able to foresee every eventuality. Many of the biggest crises of recent decades – for example the fall of the Soviet Union and the 9/11 attacks – came as a shock to liberal democracies such as the UK and required a scrambled and reactive response. That is not always unreasonable. The National Risk Register and contingency planning arrangements identify the 'known known' risks and analyse their potential impacts.

But the tool does not reach enough into the management of risk or sufficiently inform how departments plan for, or spend money on addressing, risks in specific areas of policy and operations. Each department needs to do more to build the management of potential risks into its services and policy decisions and, for the highest risks, to have tailored plans in place for how those services and policies will adjust if those risks materialise. Pandemics have long been near the top of the National Risk Register.² And for decades, concern over disease outbreaks, and repeated near misses, have influenced successive governments' contingency planning. Tony Blair has recounted a "panpanic" over influenza in 2005 but acknowledged that he tried to spend as little money and time on it as possible.³ While noting the important differences between responding to influenza – the top disease risk – and responding to Covid-19, interviewees felt that the government's pandemic risk assessment had not consistently filtered out from the centre of government to properly influence policy decisions that line departments made.

In many areas, new policy approaches had to be developed in haste in response to the pandemic, such as how to handle the exam season when schools were closed and how to subsidise the wages of employees who could not work because of lockdown. The Department for Education (DfE) in particular was caught unawares and should have had better plans for responding to a pandemic that closed schools and in which teachers got sick. Response plans had not been made in anticipation of the risks that had been centrally identified.

The 2019 preparations for a potential no-deal Brexit showed the value of properly building risk analysis into policy co-ordination. The Cabinet Office co-ordinated departments across Whitehall to collaborate over and troubleshoot for the major risks that would arise from leaving the EU without a deal. This enabled departments to consider each of their major policy areas and agree mitigating actions and plans to respond to the potential risks.

Interviewees felt that the comprehensive approach to risk analysis and scenario planning demonstrated by the no-deal planning should be replicated elsewhere. The knowledge in government of potential risks and the impact they might have on the UK was good, but the implications of those risks for specific scenarios and services was lacking. The national security and resilience expert, Suzanne Raine, argued that the National Risk Register "needs to be anchored in an improved risk management system... to anticipate – and therefore reduce – shocks", and in so doing support departments to better manage their preparedness.⁴ There should be more civil contingency exercises, including all parts of government, with the results being made public. Central risk analysis needs to be operationalised across departments and incorporated into every aspect of government policy.

Lesson 2: the government needs to protect its response capacity

Choices about levels of investment in public services and the capacity of Whitehall departments have consequences for the government's ability to respond to shock events.

Between 2010 and 2016, the size of the civil service's workforce shrank by around 20%.⁵ Soon after the 2016 EU referendum, the scale of the "complex challenge" to the civil service that Brexit represented became clear.⁶ More civil servants were needed to support ministers in navigating the uncertain territory of leaving the EU,⁷ and since

2016 the civil service has consistently grown, reversing 45% of the earlier cuts.

Most public services entered the coronavirus pandemic with little spare capacity, which limited their ability to absorb the demand and workforce pressures of the pandemic. Sir Mark Sedwill, cabinet secretary from June 2018 to September 2020, told a joint inquiry of the Science and Technology and Health and Social Care Select Committees that "there is clearly an issue about capacity in our health system" because the UK is "in the bottom quartile per head for a whole range of capacity questions" such as the availability of critical care beds and demand for GPs' services.⁸ Meanwhile the spending power of local government reduced by approximately 40% between 2010 and 2016⁹ and the absence of a long-term funding solution for social care meant that the care sector was "very fragile" going into the pandemic.¹⁰

However much capacity there was in the system, the pandemic was always going to put pressure on intensive care beds, on social care placements and on the wider system of public services, which were facing staff absences, demand pressures and backlogs. But our interviewees recognised that the lack of 'give' in the capacity of public services – a result of successive governments' historic underinvestment in them – made these pressures more difficult.

The government cannot employ thousands of surplus civil and public servants, waiting to be deployed to the latest crisis. But it is important that the capacity to respond to shock events is considered and protected in the budget process and in ministers' plans for their departments. Allowing government and public services to 'run hot' with minimal capacity might make for more efficiency in the short term, but creates systemic risk in the long run. It is also important that public sector organisations embed the capacity to change their design and operations rapidly in response to crises. The quick reconditioning of much of the NHS in response to the pandemic showed the benefits of clear decision-making and honesty about prioritisation.

Lesson 3: the government needs to be better equipped to make rapid, cross-departmental policy decisions in response to shocks

The government has a strong approach to responding to emergencies that the UK already has experience of facing, such as floods and terrorist attacks. When these events happen, COBR is convened, supported by contingency planning experts in the Cabinet Office, and led by the prime minister or relevant secretary of state. This works well when faced with a crisis for which the government already has an established operational response based on tried and tested policy.

The UK's response to the coronavirus pandemic was difficult in part because there was no established policy for dealing with it. The UK immediately faced huge and urgent policy decisions about whether and how to lock down, what to do at the border and how to financially support people and businesses. Major new policy responses were required of most if not all departments, and it quickly became clear that the crisis would last much longer than other national emergencies.

The government recognised that its emergency decision-making structure, co-ordinated through COBR and supported by civil contingency experts in the Cabinet Office, was not strong enough to broker a coherent, cross-government policy response over a sustained period. It therefore made changes to decision-making structures to try to build the pandemic response into wider planning in the centre of government. The structure went through various iterations over several months before landing on a formula that worked for the prime minister.¹¹

The amount of change to decision-making structures shows the extent to which the government struggled to find a system to effectively manage its policy response to the pandemic. It also caused confusion across government, with civil servants unsure about where and how decisions were being made. The centre of government was also unable to ensure that policy from different departments was coherent. The debate over the Treasury's Eat Out to Help Out scheme was illustrative of a broader contradiction between the government's approach to stimulating and supporting the economy and its approach to containing transmission of coronavirus.

Whitehall preparations for a no-deal Brexit in 2019 were a more effective – albeit untested – policy response to a potential shock. There was more time and the government had several opportunities to develop and rehearse its plans as deadlines came and went. We heard that the Cabinet Office co-ordinated detailed policy planning across departments in preparation for the major risks over the months leading up to the 31 October 2019 deadline. It is notable that the government's coronavirus pandemic decision-making structure stabilised once it adopted the same cabinet committee structure used to organise Brexit preparations since 2019 – dividing work between a strategy committee and an operations committee – but it took months to do so.

The government could have learnt more, and more quickly, from its policy co-ordination preparations for a no-deal Brexit and applied those lessons to the Covid-19 pandemic response. The creation and deployment of an authoritative policy brokering and co-ordination team in the Cabinet Office, to support dedicated cabinet committees and work across government, should be one of the first responses to future crises.

The mechanics of government: policy, operations and communication

Lesson 4: the government has proved better at executing decisions than making them – suggesting that policy-making improvement is more urgent than operational reform

The failure to quickly find an effective decision-making structure at the centre of government for this pandemic was symptomatic of another insight that many of our interviewees shared: that the government has often – though not universally – been more effective at operationalising decisions than making them in the first place.

The UK's response to the pandemic included much successful operational delivery work, especially where government systems already existed and could be rapidly adapted. Between 12 March and 9 April 2020, 1.2 million people in Great Britain started a Universal Credit application, around a million more applications than would be expected in a normal month. The total number of people receiving Universal Credit increased from three million in March 2020 to more than five million in May 2020 and has continued to rise.¹² Despite this surge in demand, the government was able to report that 93% of new claimants who applied for Universal Credit during the week beginning 16 March 2020 would receive their first payment on time. This was an 8% improvement on the rate before the pandemic.¹³ Amber Rudd has suggested that one reason the Department for Work and Pensions (DWP) was able to withstand the demand pressure on Universal Credit was because of the preparations made for mass unemployment in the event of a no-deal Brexit.¹⁴ HM Revenue and Customs' (HMRC) effective rollout of the Coronavirus Job Retention Scheme (CJRS) tells a similar story of operational success, again using an existing government system. One reason for the success of the Covid-19 vaccine rollout, which as of 16 March 2021 had vaccinated more than 24 million people with at least one dose, has been effective co-ordination and delivery through existing primary care networks in the NHS.

The government's ability to make effective, coherent policy decisions to address the pandemic has been more problematic.¹⁵ Most consequential were the delayed decisions to enter all three national lockdowns. For all the uncertainty at the time, the leaders of most other European countries moved faster into the first social distancing measures and then full national lockdowns in spring 2020, which saved lives.¹⁶ Professor Neil Ferguson estimated that the death toll from the first wave could have been halved if the UK entered lockdown one week earlier.¹⁷ Later in the pandemic, on 21 September 2020, the Scientific Advisory Group for Emergencies (SAGE) recommended that a "circuit breaker" lockdown should be considered to reverse the exponential rise in cases, yet Boris Johnson criticised the opposition for suggesting a lockdown would be necessary and waited 40 days until 31 October before announcing a U-turn and a four-week lockdown in England.¹⁸ Covid-19 case levels and deaths rose throughout November, December and January in part because of these delays and weak decision-making.¹⁹

Meanwhile there were errors in both decision-making and execution in designing the test and trace programme. The decision to try to develop the UK's own contact tracing app, rather than relying on existing software, wasted time and weakened the capability of test and trace. And the failure to provide more effective financial support for people told to isolate by the programme limits the scheme's effectiveness.²⁰ Other decisions failed to anticipate predictable problems, such as the DfE's initial approach to awarding grades at the end of 2020's exam period.

Theresa May's approach to Brexit as prime minister also exposed decision-making weaknesses. Previous Institute for Government research found that "the failure to make decisions held back practical preparations" for Brexit across Whitehall.²¹ For too long, May prioritised attempts to find a 'middle way' of navigating the political divisions of her cabinet and parliament. This meant that the task of preparing to leave the EU was allowed to drift, as the policy decisions required were left unmade.

The reality is, of course, more complicated than a binary division between ineffective decision-making and effective delivery. One informs the other, and good policy-making in uncharted territory is hard. HMRC's effective rollout of the economic support package at the start of the first national lockdown depended on effective policy design, while waste and fraud stemmed from the decision not to target the schemes more directly during later stages of the pandemic.²² Operational weaknesses have affected the test and trace programme, including poor contact rates in its early months. Note, however, that these often arose from poor policy decisions, such as the early judgement to operate a national-level contact tracing programme.

But a theme across the UK's response to the pandemic has been that operational delivery has withstood pressure and tended to prove effective, compared with key decision-making that has often been too slow and at times incoherent. The government needs to learn from its decision-making during the pandemic to better organise and approach decision-making in the future.

Lesson 5: broader participation makes for better government decisions, but success relies too much on individuals, rather than systems or institutions, to ensure real collaboration in decision-making

The UK's management of Brexit and the Covid-19 pandemic has reinforced the need for good policy to have broad, meaningful input from people across central, devolved and local government, the wider public sector, civil society, academia and businesses.

The most effective aspects of the UK's policy response to the pandemic have incorporated this input. The early economic support packages were effective in large part because the Treasury worked closely with HMRC, businesses and unions from the start of the design process.²³ One reason for the success of the vaccine rollout is the integrated role the NHS and army played, alongside civil servants, in designing and co-ordinating the programme.²⁴

We similarly heard that Whitehall's preparations for a no-deal Brexit were effective – albeit partial and untested – because of the Cabinet Office's intensive co-ordination across all government departments. Those departments that got real input from businesses and other organisations were also better prepared than those that did not.

Government failures in response to the pandemic have often been a consequence of not incorporating others' expertise into the policy-making process, when decisions have been made among small groups of civil servants and special advisers around ministers. The DfE's failure to secure buy-in from, and the input of, its key interests (schools, teachers' unions, local authorities and parents) over its plans to reopen schools in June 2020 weakened those plans. A similar pattern of closed decision-making continued to damage the DfE when it came to the exams crisis. There were also repeated controversies over free school meals, in which the predictions of experts from the education profession went unheeded until potential problems became crises.

The Treasury's Eat Out to Help Out scheme was designed and adopted without the consultation of the government's leading epidemiologists or SAGE.²⁵ The epidemiological impact of the scheme is debated, but an October 2020 study found that it contributed to the rise in transmissions that amounted to the second wave of Covid-19 infections.²⁶ The scheme also undermined the government's public health messaging as infections rose.

At the height of the first wave, up to 25,000 patients were discharged from hospitals into care homes without first being tested for Covid-19.²⁷ Former health secretary, Jeremy Hunt, suggested that "no one appeared to consider the clinical risk to care homes", pointing to a lack of input from the social care sector into decision-making at the Department of Health and Social Care (DHSC) and SAGE discussions.²⁸ Another policy driven from the centre of DHSC was the creation of the Nightingale Hospitals – an attempt to ease pressure on the NHS's intensive care capacity. The failure to meaningfully incorporate clinical expertise from the NHS meant that concerns about how the new hospitals would be staffed without redeploying intensive care staff already working in other settings were not addressed.²⁹ This limited the usefulness of the Nightingale Hospitals from the start.

The amount and quality of consultation and the ability of government ministers and officials to bring outsiders into the decision-making process will always, to some extent, depend on the nature of the problem. But the wide variation of practice across different departments shows that there is no systematic approach by which the government can ensure the right expertise is being meaningfully incorporated into the policy-making process.

The lack of a systematic approach to building meaningful collaboration into policymaking is clear in the relationship between the UK government and the devolved administrations.³⁰ Collaboration between the four nations of the UK is mostly dependent on the political will of ministers in the UK government, and their choice of whether to work with representatives of the devolved administrations on a given issue through mechanisms such as joint ministerial committees and, in the case of the Covid-19 pandemic, COBR and equivalent meetings. Interviewees' perception of this collaboration during the pandemic was that it started well, with close working between the four nations in response to the first wave of infections. But then it broke down once representatives of the devolved administrations stopped receiving invitations to joint meetings in the lead-up to the announcement of the UK government's lockdown easing strategy in May 2020.

'Consultation' culture creates a 'tick-box' pretence of involvement. More genuine and thoughtful incorporation relies on the willingness of key individuals to work with the right people at the right time. The Vaccine Taskforce is made up of a diverse range of experts from different organisations and sectors, in part because Patrick Vallance, chief scientific adviser to the government, knew who to bring to the table. Individuals in the Treasury actively chose to include business and unions in the design of the economic support package. Had the secretary of state for health and social care, Matt Hancock, incorporated outside expertise more substantially in designing the Nightingale Hospitals, the outcome might have been more effective. And if the secretary of state for education, Gavin Williamson, and his team had improved relationships between the DfE, unions and schools, then predictable errors might have been avoided.

Incorporating the right expertise into policy-making will always be easier if civil servants and politicians actively choose to do so. The over-reliance on individuals and the lack of a systematic approach is a weakness of policy-making in the UK. Ministers and senior officials need to recognise and address this gap, refusing to sign off policy proposals that have not been tested with those they affect, and insist on a process of more open decision-making.

Lesson 6: the government, civil service and wider public sector adapted well to new ways of working as the pandemic struck, showing an appetite for reform

Government departments, devolved and local governments and the wider network of public services in the UK have all, to varying extents, embraced forms of technology and communication that made a rapid shift to working from home possible in March 2020.

Previous Institute for Government research found that government investment in its digital capability over the past decade – for example the creation of the Government Digital Service in 2011 – helped to catalyse digital transformation, leading to new tools and capabilities that departments were able to use to adapt services and ways

of working in response to the pandemic.³¹ By May 2020, more than 90% of DHSC staff were estimated to be working from home, as were 94% of Department for Transport staff and 98% of staff in the Department for International Development.³² The Department for Digital, Culture, Media & Sport has said that its entire workforce was able to work remotely.³³ In local government, too, 82% of staff were working offsite during and after the first national lockdown.³⁴ Where people were unable to work from home, it was usually because of operational requirements to be in a particular place, such as when delivering frontline NHS services. There were areas where adaptation was less nimble though. The DWP reported in May 2020 that only 20% of its staff were able to work remotely because of the "need to access equipment, programmes and support to enable them to do their telephony and processing work".³⁵

Some of these measures will lead to permanent changes, while some will revert back when social distancing requirements ease. But the overall lesson is that government as a whole coped surprisingly well with the need to radically change working patterns in a very short period of time.³⁶ This capacity for government and public services to adjust to new ways of working should encourage ambition for what is possible for future government and civil service reforms.

Lesson 7: relationships between central and local government need to be repaired urgently

It was notable how many of our interviewees felt that the pandemic response showed a fundamental breakdown of the working relationship between central government in Westminster and local government across England. Constructive partnerships exist, but in many areas, extremely poor relationships are leading to operational problems and missed opportunities.

Politicians and civil servants from both sides of the relationship felt that the handling of the pandemic exposed a basic lack of understanding of the makeup and functions of local government within Whitehall departments, even including senior ranks of the Ministry of Housing, Communities and Local Government (MHCLG).

A 'tick-box' culture of consultation, discussed above, further weakens the working relationship between the layers of government. The experience of local leaders is of Whitehall departments superficially consulting, but ultimately being unwilling to heed the advice offered or to adapt policy positions. The most public breakdown was in the summer of 2020 during the negotiations between Greater Manchester Combined Authority and the UK government over the level of financial support offered to areas put under local lockdown. But we heard many other examples, including limited consultation with local government over the UK's preparations for a potential no-deal Brexit in 2019, and the initial design of the shielding programme by MHCLG and DHSC.

Working relationships today are characterised by "bitterness" and "suspicion" on both sides. As one interviewee who worked in central government said: "There is a disgraceful, patronising view of local government – that they are less capable, less experienced, more incompetent, and more shambolic than people in central government. They are below the salt."

This crisis in relations causes operational weaknesses and leads to wasted potential. The Public Accounts Committee found that DHSC's unwillingness to provide timely data about new cases of coronavirus, including names and contact details at a local level, hindered local authorities from developing their outbreak plans at the end of the first Covid-19 wave.^{37,38}

The breakdown in relations helps explain, and fuels, an instinct to centralise. There are several areas where the UK's response to the pandemic could have been strengthened if local government had played a more significant role, sooner. Local public health teams have been operating different forms of test and trace schemes for more than 150 years and have direct access to and lines of communication with local populations. But the UK government decided to set up a centralised test and trace programme in late May 2020, relying on private consultants rather than local public health officers.³⁹ In mid-August, the government reversed its position and sought greater involvement of local government.⁴⁰ Dido Harding, head of the programme, told the Public Accounts Committee that working with local government was one factor that led to "substantially better" contact tracing, reaching up to 92% of people testing positive, compared with 70% of people without local contact tracing in June 2020.^{41,42}

Another example is the NHS Volunteer Responders scheme, which saw more than 750,000 people sign up in the four days after its launch in April 2020. The Institute for Volunteering Research found that the decision to co-ordinate the programme at the national level through NHS England had "limited impact" and meant that work was "not aligned to locally organised and coordinated responses and overall made a limited positive difference".⁴³ The House of Lords Public Services Committee took evidence that "the centralised structure of the NHS England's Volunteer Responders Scheme meant that it took a significant length of time to respond to local volunteers, which diminished their enthusiasm to volunteer".⁴⁴ It also prevented volunteers from helping local causes that could have benefited from the resource, such as social care providers, but which were not originally connected to the national scheme.

Each of these examples shows that the breakdown of relations between central and local government, and the perceptions of local government from Whitehall, lead to operational problems and missed opportunities for government to be more effective. These relationships urgently need to be repaired or, if that does not prove possible, fundamentally redrawn to work properly.

Lesson 8: the government's communications needed a clearer strategy and more coherent messaging

Government communication needed to adapt to the pressures and requirements of both Brexit and the pandemic. In the case of the pandemic in particular, the clarity, consistency and honesty of messaging became vital to ensuring public compliance with lockdown restrictions.

Good communication cannot disguise bad policy, and some of the government's messaging failures have been a consequence of incoherent policy or division within the cabinet. For example, conflicting messaging about returning to offices in the summer and autumn of 2020 and, more recently, contradictory advice about whether to book a summer holiday this year, relate to ministerial ill-discipline rather than poor communication.

But government communication has also suffered from weakness in and of itself, not only in reflecting policy problems. The method and frequency of announcements have varied widely, swapping between pre-recorded statements, press conferences and statements to the House of Commons, and between regular daily briefings and more sporadic patterns. Detailed guidance has not always been released at the same time as the main public announcement, and in other cases has failed to clarify ambiguities or even contradicted statements from ministers. And important public health measures affecting the day-to-day lives of millions of people have been leaked to favoured journalists, hours or days before their formal announcement.

Mistakes and inconsistencies make it more difficult for people to understand the government's messages and undermine the public's trust in its competence and honesty.⁴⁵ A regular rhythm and model of communicating in a crisis helps to build trust and engagement. The perception of double standards for people working in the government (exemplified by Dominic Cummings' trip to Durham during the first national lockdown) and the prime minister's tendency to overpromise and underdeliver – such as in March 2020 when he claimed the UK could "send the coronavirus packing" and "turn the tide within the next 12 weeks" and boasted about "world-beating" performance on test and trace at a time when the evidence proved otherwise – have further weakened the public's trust in government.⁴⁶

The same optimism bias has influenced the government's communication regarding Brexit, which also risks undermining public trust in the government. Ministers continue to avoid being clear and honest about the trade-offs and compromises entailed in the Brexit deal, such as for consumers and businesses, and the government has been consistently reluctant to publish internal research and analysis into the risks and impact of Brexit. The government is learning from its mistakes and its communication style is improving. Announcements are following a more consistent pattern and the prime minister seems to be making a conscious effort to avoid too much hype or 'boosterism'. But our interviewees felt that the pandemic exposed a lack of understanding of how government should communicate in a crisis. An agreed 'playbook' setting out the method of communication to be used in different circumstances, heeding the lessons the government has learnt from the past year, would be beneficial when responding to future shocks.

Such a resource would help any special adviser-led communications team at the centre of government. Inevitably, it is this press team that dominates the crafting and distribution of the government's messaging. These political appointees of the prime minister will often have experiences more suited to campaigning than governing. All prime ministers will want to work with colleagues with whom they have an existing relationship, but they also need to listen to those with experience of governing.

Checks and balances: accountability, propriety and effective scrutiny

Lesson 9: gaps in accountability in government need to be addressed

The strain that Brexit and the Covid-19 pandemic have imposed on the UK government has, at times, exposed the limits of accountability in government.

The confusion over who was responsible for testing early in the pandemic fuelled the misunderstanding that Public Health England was unaccountable to DHSC and the secretary of state for health, distracting from the organisation of the testing regime. And during the Brexit process, the position of the chief negotiator, David (now Lord) Frost, in the future relationship negotiations raised similar accountability problems, as he was "a political appointee working directly to the prime minister, able to air his views in public, directly managing civil servants with no other ministerial oversight and who neither parliamentary chamber" could question.⁴⁷

The gaps can be seen each time the prime minister relies on his favoured approach of appointing 'tsars' to lead core parts of the pandemic response, including vaccines, test and trace, personal protective equipment (PPE) and – recently – education catch-up. This is a response to muddy lines of accountability. Tsars can be effective in certain circumstances, but they come with their own problems. While they solve some internally confused lines of authority, how the public and parliament scrutinise their work is unclear. There are no rules, procedures or codes to govern their appointment, role or payment.⁴⁸ Furthermore, tsars are usually symptomatic of a pre-existing flaw in the machine. If the purpose of tsars is to provide a recognisable face and name to an issue, galvanise Whitehall around that issue and inject a degree of energy and expertise, then,

as one former minister put it, "that sounds like the job description of a minister", and the use of tsars suggests an absence of existing resources or confusion over accountability.

Longstanding ambiguities about the ways senior civil servants should be accountable to ministers and to parliament have also been exposed. For example, it is often unclear who should get the blame when things go wrong. This was true in August 2020 when Jonathan Slater, permanent secretary at the DfE, was asked to resign after the exams crisis that summer, while Gavin Williamson stayed in post.⁴⁹ We still do not know whether that was a fair outcome or not, and senior civil servants as well as ministers should be held accountable for their work, including to parliament. But by not clarifying lines of accountability between civil servants and ministers, the UK government is left vulnerable to accusations of scapegoating and allowing a system to develop where it suits both ministers and senior civil servants to keep accountability hazy.

Lesson 10: accountability needs to be strengthened to respond to a government willing to override norms and break conventions

The current government's approach has exposed the extent to which an executive, with the support of a parliamentary majority, can override mechanisms of accountability, when ministers are willing to disregard norms, codes and conventions about the rule of law.

Norms that had prevented previous governments from breaking international law proved flimsy for as long as the Johnson administration maintained the support of its parliamentary majority for the UK Internal Markets Act. The Supreme Court cannot strike down laws passed by parliament and nor can the Queen as head of state veto legislation.

Accusations of cronyism in the government's procurement of PPE during the pandemic, and of 'chumocracy' in appointments to public positions, have shown the weakness of some of the existing rules on financial and procedural propriety. A National Audit Office report found that PPE leads coming from ministers' offices, MPs and members of the House of Lords, via a "high-priority lane" in the procurement system, were up to 10 times more likely to win government contracts than other suppliers.⁵⁰ It was defensible to suspend some normal procedures in response to the pandemic, but ongoing investigations have shown how limited the scope is for parliament to hold the government accountable in response. The former prime ministerial adviser on ministers' interests, Sir Philip Mawer, told the Committee on Standards in Public Life that "crises are no excuse for poor behaviour".⁵¹

The limits of existing norms were also shown in the case of Sir Alex Allan's investigation into Priti Patel's alleged bullying of Home Office staff. Despite Allan's finding of a breach of the Ministerial Code, the prime minister was able to override that conclusion with no further evidence or process. Allan's subsequent resignation illustrated the limits of his influence over a prime minister determined to defend his home secretary, and the standards set out in the code were undermined.⁵²

The government has been able to use its majority to minimise parliamentary oversight.⁵³ Rushing legislation through parliament with little time for debate or scrutiny is sometimes necessary, as with the passage of the Coronavirus Act through parliament in one day in March 2020. But the government has actively sought to undermine parliament's ability to scrutinise its work. Amendments to the Covid-19 regulations later in 2020 could have benefited from a longer time for debate in parliament. The government initially planned to allow only three days for the passage of the Withdrawal Agreement Bill. Even though the government ultimately allowed more time, the Bill was still passed in under a month. And only one day was made available for the passage of the European Union (Future Relationship) Act in December 2020.

The 2017-19 parliament, when the government lacked a stable majority, was a strong constraint on government action. Far from being a weak parliament, it was an exceptionally strong – if not always effective – one. The Supreme Court's decision that the government's attempt to prorogue parliament in September 2019 was "unlawful" showed the willingness of the judiciary to properly exercise its powers.⁵⁴ The National Audit Office has consistently worked to maintain scrutiny of the government during the pandemic, such as in its investigation of procurement practices.⁵⁵

But Johnson's time in office so far shows that Lord Hailsham's "elective dictatorship" jibe still has force – the government, with the support of a parliamentary majority, is capable of overriding many of the UK's mechanisms of accountability and scrutiny.⁵⁶

Conclusion

This paper sets out 10 lessons for government from the UK's recent history. It describes ways to better anticipate and prepare for shock events in the future, records insights into the strengths and weaknesses of the mechanisms of government and notes the flimsiness of the checks and balances that hold the government to account.

More evidence will continue to emerge as the coronavirus pandemic unfolds and the UK's new relationship with the EU becomes more established, but it is not too soon for the government to learn important lessons from these two systemic shocks.

References

- 1 Cabinet Office, *National Risk Register 2020*, Cabinet Office, 2020, retrieved 1 March 2021, www.gov.uk/government/publications/national-risk-register-2020
- 2 Cabinet Office, National Risk Register of Civil Emergencies 2017 Edition, Cabinet Office, 2017, retrieved 1 March 2021, www.gov.uk/government/publications/national-riskregister-of-civil-emergencies-2017-edition
- 3 Blair T, A Journey, Arrow Books, 2011.
- 4 Raine S, 'Half of the National Risk Register is missing', *RUSI Newsbrief*, 2021, vol. 41, no. 1, retrieved 16 March 2021, https://rusi.org/publication/rusi-newsbrief/half-national-risk-register-missing
- 5 Durrant T, Lilly A, Shepheard M, Guerin B, Nickson S, Pope T, Dalton G, Mullens-Burgess E and Hagen Schuller J, *Whitehall Monitor 2021*, Institute for Government, 2021, retrieved 1 February 2021, www.instituteforgovernment.org.uk/publications/whitehall-monitor-2021
- 6 Heywood J, 'How the Civil Service is preparing for Brexit', blog, GOV.UK, 11 July 2017, retrieved 16 February 2021, https://civilservice.blog.gov.uk/2017/07/11/how-the-civilservice-is-preparing-for-brexit
- 7 Rutter J, 'The civil service and Brexit', long read, UK in a Changing Europe, 20 February 2021, retrieved 24 February 2021, https://ukandeu.ac.uk/long-read/the-civil-service-andbrexit
- 8 House of Commons Science and Technology Committee and Health and Social Care Committee, *Oral Evidence: Coronavirus: lessons learnt*, UK Parliament, 2020, https://committees.parliament.uk/oralevidence/1323/pdf
- 9 Barford A and Gray M, 'The depths of the cuts: the uneven geography of local government austerity', blog, London School of Economics, 16 October 2018, retrieved 22 January 2021, https://blogs.lse.ac.uk/politicsandpolicy/the-uneven-geography-of-austerity
- 10 Care Quality Commission, *The State of Health Care and Adult Social Care in England* 2019/20, Care Quality Commission, 2020, www.cqc.org.uk/sites/default/files/20201016_ stateofcare1920_fullreport.pdf
- 11 Institute for Government, 'UK government coronavirus decision making: key phases', Institute for Government, 29 June 2020, retrieved 16 February 2021, www.instituteforgovernment.org.uk/explainers/uk-government-coronavirus-decisionmaking-phases
- 12 Mackley A, *Coronavirus: Universal Credit during the crisis*, House of Commons Library, 2021, retrieved 27 February 2021, https://commonslibrary.parliament.uk/research-briefings/cbp-8999
- 13 Ibid.
- 14 Interview transcript, Amber Rudd, 1 December 2020, Ministers Reflect archive, Institute for Government, retrieved 8 March 2021, www.instituteforgovernment.org.uk/ministers-reflect/person/amber-rudd
- 15 Nickson S, Thomas A and Mullens-Burgess E, *Decision Making in a Crisis: First responses* to the coronavirus pandemic, Institute for Government, 2020, retrieved 14 January 2021, www.instituteforgovernment.org.uk/publications/decision-making-crisis-coronavirus
- 16 BBC News, 'Coronavirus: The world in lockdown in maps and charts', BBC News, 7 April 2020, retrieved 8 March 2021, www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-52103747
- 17 House of Commons Science and Technology Committee, *Oral Evidence: UK Science, Research and Technology Capability and Influence in Global Disease Outbreaks*, HC 136, UK Parliament, 2020, https://committees.parliament.uk/oralevidence/539/pdf
- 18 Scientific Advisory Group for Emergencies, SAGE 58 Minutes: Coronavirus (COVID-19)

response, 21 *September 2020*, *SAGE*, 2020, retrieved 27 February 2021, www.gov.uk/ government/publications/fifty-eighth-sage-meeting-on-covid-19-21-september-2020

- 19 Durrant T, Lilly A, Shepheard M, Guerin B, Nickson S, Pope T, Dalton G, Mullens-Burgess E and Hagen Schuller J-A, *Whitehall Monitor 2021*, Institute for Government, 2021, retrieved 16 March 2021, www.instituteforgovernment.org.uk/publications/whitehall-monitor-2021
- 20 Thomas A, 'Gaps in policy, not just operational failings, are the problem with Covid test and trace', blog, Institute for Government, 12 March 2021, retrieved 12 March 2021, www.instituteforgovernment.org.uk/blog/gaps-policy-not-just-operational-failings-areproblem-covid-test-and-trace
- 21 Thimont Jack M, Etherington H and Owen J, *The Civil Service after Brexit: Lessons from the Article 50 period*, Institute for Government, 2020, retrieved 12 March 2021, www.instituteforgovernment.org.uk/publications/civil-service-after-brexit-article-50
- 22 Durrant T, Lilly A, Shepheard M, Guerin B, Nickson S, Pope T, Dalton G, Mullens-Burgess E and Hagen Schuller J-A, *Whitehall Monitor 2021*, Institute for Government, 2021, retrieved 16 March 2021, www.instituteforgovernment.org.uk/publications/whitehall-monitor-2021
- 23 Nickson S, Thomas A and Mullens-Burgess E, *Decision Making in a Crisis: First responses to the coronavirus pandemic*, Institute for Government, 2020, retrieved 16 March 2021, www.instituteforgovernment.org.uk/publications/decision-making-crisis-coronavirus
- 24 Institute for Government, 'How to build on the success of the vaccine rollout', Institute for Government event, 4 March 2021, retrieved 16 March 2021, www.instituteforgovernment. org.uk/events/vaccine-rollout
- 25 Haddon C, Sasse T and Nice A, *Science Advice in a Crisis*, Institute for Government, 2020, retrieved 4 March 2021, www.instituteforgovernment.org.uk/publications/science-advice-crisis
- 26 Fetzer T, 'Subsidizing the spread of COVID19: evidence from the UK's Eat-Out-to-Help-Out scheme', research paper no. 1310, Warwick Economics, 2020, https://warwick.ac.uk/fac/ soc/economics/research/workingpapers/2020/twerp_1310_-_fetzer.pdf
- 27 National Audit Office, *Readying the NHS and Adult Social Care in England for COVID-19*, National Audit Office, 2020, retrieved 9 March 2021, www.nao.org.uk/report/readying-thenhs-and-adult-social-care-in-england-for-covid-19
- 28 Honeycombe-Foster M, 'Coronavirus: 25,000 people discharged from hospitals to care homes without tests at the height of pandemic, NAO confirms', *Civil Service World*, 12 June 2020, retrieved 9 March 2021, www.civilserviceworld.com/professions/article/ coronavirus-25000-people-discharged-from-hospitals-to-care-homes-without-tests-atheight-of-pandemic-nao-confirms
- 29 Wood P, "It was never going to happen": government faces backlash over 4,000-bed target for London's Nightingale Hospital', City A.M., 11 January 2021, retrieved 9 February 2021, www.cityam.com/it-was-never-going-to-happen-government-faces-backlash-over-4000-bed-target-for-londons-nightingale-hospital
- 30 Sargeant J, Co-ordination and Divergence: Devolution and coronavirus, Institute for Government, 2020, retrieved 12 March 2021, www.instituteforgovernment.org.uk/ publications/devolution-and-coronavirus
- 31 Freeguard G, Shepheard M and Davies O, *Digital Government during the Coronavirus Crisis*, Institute for Government, 2020, retrieved 12 March 2021, www.instituteforgovernment. org.uk/publications/digital-government-coronavirus
- 32 Smith B, 'Which departments have the most staff working from home during coronavirus?', *Civil Service World*, 22 May 2020, retrieved 1 March 2021, www.civilserviceworld.com/ professions/article/which-departments-have-the-most-staff-working-from-home-duringcoronavirus
- 33 Ibid.

- 34 Wray S, 'Remote working has mixed impact on work-life balance for council staff', *Cities Today*, 25 August 2020, retrieved 1 March 2021, https://cities-today.com/remote-working-has-mixed-impact-on-work-life-balance-for-council-staff
- 35 Smith B, 'Which departments have the most staff working from home during coronavirus?', *Civil Service World*, 22 May 2020, retrieved 1 March 2021, www.civilserviceworld.com/ professions/article/which-departments-have-the-most-staff-working-from-home-duringcoronavirus
- 36 Davies N, Atkins G, Guerin B and Sodhi S, *How fit were public services for Coronavirus?*, Institute for Government, 2020, retrieved 15 March 2021, www.instituteforgovernment. org.uk/publications/public-services-coronavirus
- 37 House of Commons Public Accounts Committee, Whole of Government Response to COVID-19: Thirteenth report of session 2019–21, HC 404, The Stationery Office, 2020, retrieved 17 February 2021, https://committees.parliament.uk/publications/2024/ documents/22788/default
- 38 Devlin H, Garside J and Marsh S, 'Whitehall not sharing Covid-19 data on local outbreaks, say councils', *The Guardian*, 23 June 2020, retrieved 5 March 2021, www.theguardian.com/ politics/2020/jun/23/no-10-not-sharing-covid-19-data-on-local-outbreaks-say-councils
- 39 Britchfield C, Davies N, Nickson S and Sasse T, Government Outsourcing: when and how to bring public services back into government hands, Institute for Government, 2020, retrieved 9 March 2021, www.instituteforgovernment.org.uk/publications/government-outsourcingpublic-services-government-hands
- 40 Iacobucci G, 'Covid-19: Is local contact tracing the answer?', *BMJ*, 2020, no. 370, p. m3248, retrieved 19 February 2021, www.bmj.com/content/370/bmj.m3248
- 41 Public Accounts Committee, *Oral Evidence: COVID-19: Test*, *track and trace (part 1)* (HC 932), House of Commons, 2021, retrieved 1 March 2021, https://committees.parliament.uk/ oralevidence/1524/default
- 42 Department of Health and Social Care, 'Transparency data: weekly NHS Test and Trace bulletin, England, 11 to 17 June 2020', GOV.UK, 2020, retrieved 5 March 2021, www.gov.uk/government/publications/nhs-test-and-trace-statistics-england-11-june-to-17-june-2020/weekly-nhs-test-and-trace-bulletin-england-11-to-17-june-2020
- 43 House of Lords Public Services Committee, *Institute for Volunteering Research: Written evidence (PSR0014)*, UK Parliament, (no date), retrieved 28 February 2021, https://committees.parliament.uk/writtenevidence/7663/html
- 44 House of Lords Public Services Committee, A critical juncture for public services: lessons from COVID-19: 1st report of session 2019–21, UK Parliament, 2020, retrieved 28 January 2021, https://committees.parliament.uk/committee/430/public-services-committee/ news/123559/lessons-from-covid19-major-report-on-public-services-launched
- 45 Full Fact, *The Full Fact Report 2021: Fighting a pandemic needs good information*, Full Fact, 2021, retrieved 28 February 2021, https:/the.l/fullfact.org/about/policy/reports/full-fact-report-2021
- 46 Johnson B, 'Prime Minister's statement on coronavirus (COVID-19): 19 March 2020', press conference on coronavirus, 19 March 2020, retrieved 8 March 2021, www.gov.uk/ government/speeches/pm-statement-on-coronavirus-19-march-2020
- 47 Thimont Jack M, Etherington H and Owen J, *The civil service after Brexit: lessons from the Article 50 period*, Institute for Government, 2020, retrieved 15 March 2021, www.instituteforgovernment.org.uk/publications/civil-service-after-brexit-article-50
- 48 Thomas A, 'Government reaches for the tsars in its coronavirus response', blog, Institute for Government, 22 May 2020, retrieved 8 February 2021, www.instituteforgovernment. org.uk/blog/government-reaches-tsars-its-coronavirus-response

- 49 Maddox B, 'Gavin Williamson should go too', blog, Institute for Government, 27 August 2020, retrieved 27 February 2021, www.instituteforgovernment.org.uk/blog/gavinwilliamson-should-go-too
- 50 Comptroller and Auditor General, *Investigation into government procurement during the Covid-19 pandemic*, HC 959, National Audit Office, 2020, www.nao.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2020/11/Investigation-into-government-procurement-during-the-COVID-19-pandemic.pdf
- 51 Committee on Standards in Public Life, 'Sir Alex Allan and Sir Philip Mawer online evidence session with CSPL', video, YouTube, 2021, retrieved 17 March 2021, www.youtube.com/watch?v=x_5eul7_ITI
- 52 Durrant T, 'Boris Johnson sets the tone on ministerial standards', blog, Institute for Government, 11 March 2021, retrieved 17 March 2021, www.instituteforgovernment.org. uk/blog/boris-johnson-sets-tone-ministerial-standards
- 53 Lilly A, 'The Brexit deal is the latest case of the government's disregard for parliamentary scrutiny', blog, Institute for Government, 31 December 2020, retrieved 4 March 2021, www.instituteforgovernment.org.uk/blog/brexit-government-disregard-parliamentary-scrutiny
- 54 Institute for Government, 'Supreme Court decision on prorogation', Institute for Government, 24 September 2019, retrieved 4 March 2021, www.instituteforgovernment. org.uk/explainers/court-challenges-prorogation
- 55 Comptroller and Auditor General, *Investigation into government procurement during the Covid-19 pandemic*, HC 959, National Audit Office, 2020, www.nao.org.uk/wp-content/ uploads/2020/11/Investigation-into-government-procurement-during-the-COVID-19pandemic.pdf
- 56 Guerin B, McCrae J and Shepheard M, *Accountability in modern government: what are the issues*?, Institute for Government, 2018, retrieved 15 March 2021, www. instituteforgovernment.org.uk/publications/accountability-modern-government-issues

About the authors

Alex Thomas

Alex is a programme director at the Institute for Government. He was a senior civil servant until 2019 and has worked in the Department for Environment, Food and Rural Affairs, the Cabinet Office and the Department of Health.

Rhys Clyne

Rhys is a senior researcher at the Institute for Government, working on civil service reform and policy making. Before that he worked in local government on a range of policy areas including citizen participation, decentralisation, Brexit preparations, welfare reform and the Covid-19 pandemic response.

INSTITUTE FOR GOVERNMENT

The Institute for Government is the leading think tank working to make government more effective.

We provide rigorous research and analysis, topical commentary and public events to explore the key challenges facing government.

We offer a space for discussion and fresh thinking, to help senior politicians and civil servants think differently and bring about change.

Copies of this IfG Insight are available alongside our other research work at:

- instituteforgovernment.org.uk
- enquiries@instituteforgovernment.org.uk
- 🖀 +44 (0) 20 7747 0400 🛛 🖨 +44 (0) 20 7766 0700
- 9 @instituteforgov

Institute for Government, 2 Carlton Gardens London SW1Y 5AA, United Kingdom

March 2021 © Institute for Government 2021

The Institute for Government is a registered charity in England and Wales (No.1123926) with cross-party governance. Our main funder is the Gatsby Charitable Foundation, one of the Sainsbury Family Charitable Trusts.